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With the exhibition Yona Friedman: 
Democracy, the Memorial da Resistência 
de São Paulo shares the legacy of 
Yona Friedman (1923-2020) on communi-
cation, a topic to which he dedicates 
a major part of his production in an 
attempt to create a universal, acces-
sible language to talk about indi-
vidual autonomy, social issues and 
human rights.

Curated by the Resistance Memori-
al team, the exhibition is held in a 
partnership with the Fonds de Dotation 
Denise et Yona Friedman, Jean-Bap-
tiste Decavèle, and in collaboration 
with the Centre National Édition Art 
Image (Cneai) and Sylvie Boulanger.
By proposing alternative forms of 
communication, Friedman tried to en-
courage people to think for them-
selves and to revert what he deemed 
to be one of the greatest political 
and planning problems of modern so-
ciety: the fact that modern societ-
ies base their thinking on abstract 
ideas, such as the financial market, 
success and progress, and as such be-
come estranged from individuals’ ac-
tual needs.

Using a casual, easily conveyable 
language – cartoons – Friedman pro-
poses the right to understand and to 
interpret as a basic human right. The 
exhibition directs our gaze to man-
uals produced by Friedman from the 
1970s in a partnership with institu-
tions such as Unesco, the United Na-
tions University (UNU) and the former 
International Council of Scientif-
ic Unions (ICSU), now International 
Council for Science (ISC). The manu-
als, republished after 2000 by Cneai, 
encapsulate his intention to make 
knowledge public in order to educate.
Friedman saw the streets as a muse-
um, a public platform open to social 

participation. Following this lead, 
the exhibition is an act of sharing 
which encompasses urban interventions 
in collaboration with collectives 
Paulestinos and casadalapa, makes 
the above-mentioned manuals avail-
able for the public’s spontaneous use 
and brings in Unicornia, a concrete 
proposal for turning certain territo-
ries in huge open-air museums. Public 
meetings are also set to be held in 
collaboration with Sesc Bom Retiro.

In an illustrated reflection on de-
mocracy and its imperfections, Fried-
man ponders our forms of social or-
ganization while explaining concepts 
such as laws, poverty and economy and 
pointing out how they can reproduce 
inequality and injustice and suggest-
ing means for their transformation.

He saw a potential for action in the 
act of understanding itself. Inter-
preting democracy becomes the central 
issue: what is it and in whose ser-
vice does it exist?

In a time in which issues that are 
non-negotiable for the Memorial da Re-
sistência are everywhere being called 
into question and negated, Yona Fried-
man’s defense of an open and partic-
ipative form of knowledge sharing is 
crucial for our reflection on the role 
of communication in the struggle for 
the appreciation of democratic prin-
ciples, for the exercise of citizen-
ship and for human rights education.

Ana Pato 
Coordinator, Memorial da Resistência 
de São Paulo

Jochen Volz 
Director-General, Associação Pinaco-
teca Arte e Cultura (APAC)
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I must first warn the reader that this 
text is neither technical nor archi-
tectural, but simply personal. Al-
though he is not here to tell us so, 
I know that my father would be very 
happy with the show at the Memorial da 
Resistência de São Paulo. He absolu-
tely loved Brazil and São Paulo, and 
the topic of democracy was very clo-
se to his heart, as can be discovered 
throughout the exhibition. 

The relevance of the location, Memo-
rial da Resistência, is also particu-
larly touching to me, as I think my 
father was himself a living monument 
to resistance, pushing back against 
oppression of different types all his 
life, starting with his youth in fas-
cist Hungary during World War II. 

At that time, racial laws forbade Jews 
from going to university and he at-
tended classes as an auditor without 
being registered, resisting the sys-
tem that prevented young people like 
him to get educated. Simultaneously he 
joined the resistance underground in 
Budapest and used his natural drawing 
skills to forge fake identity papers 
and save Jewish refugees escaping Na-
zi-occupied Austria and Poland. He was 
arrested in October 1944 by the Gesta-
po after being denounced by an infor-
mant, and interrogated for two months 
without giving away any of his resis-
tance network. He miraculously escaped 
during transport to the firing squad, 
as Russian bombs rained on Budapest. 
Twenty years to the day after his ar-
rest by the Gestapo, in October 1964, 
my father gave a lecture in English 
- although he spoke fluent German he 
had refused to speak it after the war 
- to a full amphitheater at the Berlin 
Academy of Architecture. When he reve-
aled the significance of the date, he 
received a standing ovation from the 
audience of students, and from that 
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chitecture world was to ridicule him, 
yet fifty years later, his book could 
be seen as the answer to the question 
asked by the 2021 Venice Architecture 
Biennale “How Will We Live Together?” 

With his many fields of interest my 
father resisted the social codes dic-
tating that we have only one occu-
pation, one professional identity. To 
some people he was an architect, to 
some he was a Venice Film Festival 
Gold Lion winner, to some he was a 
futurologist predicting climate chan-
ge and the resulting population uphea-
vals, to others he was a consultant to 
the United Nations with whom he crea-
ted the Communication Centre of Scien-
tific Knowledge for Self-Reliance, and 
to many he was an artist. With all his 
pursuits he opposed the accepted nor-
ms and always followed his own path, 
undeterred by opposition and always 
guided by his curiosity and his inner 
drive for sharing his ideas. 

Indeed, the common threads to all of 
my father’s endeavors were invention, 
innovation, and a visionary approach 
to make the world a better place for 
all, democratically.

Marianne Friedman-Polonsky
Fonds de Dotation Denise 
et Yona Friedman

day on resumed speaking German. It was 
a tremendous validation for him and a 
lesson for me as a child, that resis-
tance eventually leads to resolution 
and recognition. 

At the end of the war my father and 
his parents ended up in a displaced 
persons camp in Romania where they li-
ved in a tent, which entirely changed 
his outlook on architecture. Living in 
a predefined fixed temporary space ins-
pired him to invent his Mobile Archi-
tecture where the inhabitants are the 
decision makers and designers of their 
own interchangeable living space. His 
entire outlook on the role of the ar-
chitect in society changed because of 
his post war experience. In coming up 
with his new vision of architecture he 
also became an active resistant to the 
classical system of the architect as 
sole decider for other people’s space. 

His ideas were not welcomed by the 
establishment. In 1962, following the 
publication in a French professional 
magazine detailing his Mobile Archi-
tecture proposals, the French Archi-
tects professional organization actu-
ally sent him an order to stop calling 
himself an architect with the threat 
of legal consequences if he continued 
to do so. Undeterred he continued, but 
not in French professional publica-
tions, which paradoxically may have 
helped spread his ideas abroad. 

My father resisted pressure from the 
architecture world and persisted in 
his quest to share his architecture 
vision with all, democratically. As 
his quest for an architecture-for-all 
continued, he expanded his research 
to communication methods and sociolo-
gy, resulting in the publication in 
1972 of his book “How to Live Amongst 
Others Without Being Chief and Without 
Being Slave”. The reaction of the ar-
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Yona Friedman (1923-2020) was an ar-
chitect, artist, sociologist and an-
thropologist. Born in Budapest, Hun-
gary, he studied architecture for the 
first time as an auditing student at 
the Budapest Technology and Economy 
University.

A Jew, he was thrown into prison and 
experienced the violence of war as a 
refugee, moving at first to Bucharest, 
Romania, and then to Israel. It was 
in Israel that he finished his higher 
studies at Technion, Haifa, where he 
also worked as an architect from 1949 
to 1957.

His first designs were a direct re-
sponse to post-war demographic prob-
lems and the challenges of reconstruc-
tion. In 1953 he started conceiving 
the principles of what he would call 
“mobile architecture”: participative, 
mobile structures based on notions 
of flexibility and self-planning and 
incorporating minimal contact with 
the soil in order to enable ease of 
transformation according to inhabi-
tants’ desires.
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These concepts were present through-
out his production and became deci-
sive for the idea of what he would 
call the Spatial City, a highly inno-
vative design for urban organization.

From the 1960s, now living in Paris, 
France, Friedman developed an oeu-
vre centered on communication and on 
the transfer of ideas, proposing an 
accessible, democratic language by 
means of videos, drawings and differ-
ent kinds of publications.

Few buildings designed by Friedman 
were actually built, including the 
Bergson High School in Angers, France 
(1979), and the Simple Technology Mu-
seum in Chennai, India (1987), made 
with local materials such as bamboo.

His work defies classifications and cat-
egories and encompasses publications, 
exhibitions and investigative designs 
in areas such as architecture, ecol-
ogy, politics, sustainability, lan-
guage and improvisation, propagating 
thoughts on all sorts of issues re-
lated to life in society.
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Yona Friedman  
in his apartment 
in Paris, undated

[left]
Photomontage  
of Yona Friedman, 
undated
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Mobile Architecture manifesto 
[L’Architecture Mobile], 1958

Yona Friedman attended the 10th edi-
tion of the International Congress 
of Modern Architecture (1956) as a 
non-official participant. The Congress 
took place in Dubrovnik, Croatia. On 
that occasion, he presented the ini-
tial ideas of what would become his 
mobile architecture manifesto. Al-
though it was met with little inter-
est from his colleagues at the Con-
gress, Friedman developed his theory 
further and was still alive when it 
became a significant influence for ar-
chitectonical movements in the late 
20th century.
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Photomontages of the Spatial City 
[Ville Spatiale], undated

 

The ideas presented by Yona Friedman 
in his manifesto were brought togeth-
er in the Spatial City, a design for 
a multi-story megastructure raised 
over a city and filled in and expanded 
by means of individual prefabricated 
units according to residents’ needs. 
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Griboulli, 2021 

Gribouilli, which can be translated 
as “scribble”, is one of the spatial 
structures devised by Yona Friedman 
for free, impromptu use. It can be 
intuitively built by anyone from sim-
ple materials and without any kind of 
technical drawing.
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Animation films
[Films d’animation], 1960-1963

Film frames of Annalya Tou-Bari and 
Pourquoi le désert est désert? 

The early 1960s were marked by Yona 
Friedman’s interest in languages 
such as animation and cinema. With 
his wife, film editor Denise Char-
vein (1922-2007), he started produc-
ing films based on African folk tales, 
with soundtracks made from songs col-
lected and recorded by Unesco. Con-
veying information by means of sim-
plified drawings and few dialogues, 
these works lay the foundations for 
the manuals, a series of publications 
in cartoon form developed by Friedman 
in the following decade. The films’ 
success ensured the authors the Gold-
en Lion prize at the 1962 Venice Film 
Festival for Annalya Tou-Bari, which 
is presented in this exhibition. Dis-
covered and restored by Cneai years 
later, twelve of Friedman’s animation 
films were collected and made avail-
able in a DVD.
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Dictionary
[Dictionnaire], 2021

Yona Friedman was young when he first 
started to explore the language of 
his manuals in the form of an illus-
trated dictionary, an idea that was 
interrupted over the years and only 
resumed in 2014, with the invitation 
of Cneai, when it was then present-
ed to the public. Originally assem-
bled in the form of a table, along-
side models and other of Friedman’s 
publications, the drawings represent 
central ideas in Friedman’s work, 
such as language, society, architec-
ture and urbanism. At the Memorial da 
Resistência, the Dictionary took the 
unprecedented form of flags installed 
throughout the space, suggesting oth-
er possibilities for presenting and 
communicating his ideas.

YF_dicionario.indd   1 6/15/21   4:08 PM YF_dicionario.indd   8 6/15/21   4:08 PM
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Claiming for each individual the abil-
ity to decide for him- or herself, 
Yona Friedman developed in the course 
of his work a language which advo-
cates for the right to understand-
ing and interpretation. Technical 
drawings, blueprints and complicated 
texts gave way to collages, sketches 
and cartoons in an oeuvre that focus-
es on communication in its clearest, 
most universal form.

According to Freidman, the right to 
understanding is an integral part of 
human rights. In his view, abstract 
theories divorced from individual ex-
perience become ideological objects 
that can be easily used to manipu-
late.

Contrary to excessively academic and 
conceptual models that end up by 
alienating the thinking subject, he 
assumes that images are necessarily 
implied in conveying ideas, because 
they constitute an immediate language 
that is not tied to a specific terri-
tory.

His publications display simple il-
lustrations and minimal texts. It is 
up to reader to interpret them from 
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his own unique, concrete experience 
of the world. His subjects are ex-
tremely diverse: from issues of live-
lihood and self-planning – in hous-
ing, water management, food crops and 
sanitation – to areas such as econ-
omy, poverty, wealth, inequality and 
democracy.

Published in simple booklets that 
could easily be carried around and 
reproduced, his manuals were distrib-
uted in over 30 countries, in col-
laboration with institutions such as 
Unesco and the United Nations Univer-
sity (UNU).

More recently, Friedman started to in-
corporate his concepts in short films 
and produced about 200 animated films, 
many of which were made available on-
line under the tag Slide Shows.

In his quest for social autonomy, 
Friedman found in manuals a new way 
of communicating that was able to en-
courage autonomous thinking. He saw 
the act of understanding as a gateway 
for action, and the manuals encapsu-
late his intention to convey knowl-
edge and make it public in order to 
educate.
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Communication Centre of Scientific 
Knowledge for Self-Reliance 

From the 1970s, Yona Friedman began 
to develop his so-called manuals – 
publications with simple drawings and 
very little text. Encompassing a com-
prehensive program of subjects relat-
ed to daily life, they were supported 
by organizations such as UNESCO and 
were widely distributed in the 1980s 
through the Communication Centre of 
Scientific Knowledge for Self-Reli-
ance, founded by Friedman under the 
sponsorship of the United Nations 
University (UNU). Printed in thou-
sands of copies, the manuals were made 
available in Asia, Africa and Latin 
America. They were collected and pub-
lished by Cneai in a three-volume se-
ries between 2007 and 2009. Um centro de comunicação, 

para fazer o quê?
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Covers from the 
Scientific Knowledge 
Communication 
Centre of Scientific 
Knowledge for Self-
Reliance manuals. 

[above] 

The House
Water

[right]

Social Factors 
Environment 
Management of time

Undated
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Even after the end of the activities 
of the Communication Centre of Sci-
entific Knowledge for Self-Reliance, 
in mid-1990s, Yona Friedman contin-
ued developing manuals until his last 
years of life. In dialogue with the 
themes treated by the Memorial, three 
of them were translated into the Por-
tuguese, presented at the exhibition 
and made available for download. 

In The right to understand, undated 
publication, Friedman reinforces his 
defense on a simple and easily trans-
ferable language, encouraging museums 
to use it and to provoke in the public 
the desire to understand. The manual 
was later reissued by Cneai and in-
tegrates the series of three Manuels 
publications (2007-2009). 

Concepts such as social inequality, 
economy and laws are presented in De-
mocracy, publication also edited by 
Cneai in 2011. His reflection points 
out not just for some of the imper-
fections of the political regime, but 
also suggests possible alternatives 
for its transformation. 

In the Promenade Museum, from 2015, 
Friedman presents his ideas for a 
democratic cultural space, made with-
out buildings and on the street. In 
it, the exhibition takes place in the 
urban space itself.

O direito de compreender

The right  

to understand 
[Le droit  

de comprendre], 
undated

> download  

[in Portuguese]

http://memorialdaresistenciasp.org.br/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/Yona-Friedman_O-Direito-de-Compreender.pdf
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O direito de compreender 

é também um dos "direitos 

humanos"

Declaração 
dos Direitos 
do Homem

tão importante quanto

o direito à vida,

o direito ao trabalho,

o direito à justiça,

além de muitos outros.

Compreender as coisas

permite saber

se comportar

diante daquilo que 

nos cerca.

O direito de compreender

é um direito essencial

Pois compreender  

as coisas é ser capaz

de dominá-las.

O próprio nome

da espécie humana

não é

o "homem que sabe" 

quer dizer, aquele 

que compreende ?

–GrrrrR–Eu n
ão 

esto
u 

entende
nd

o
...
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todo
s igu

ais todos iguais

eu 
também?

eu 
mais

democracia
Democracy
[Démocratie], 
2011

> download  
[in Portuguese]

http://memorialdaresistenciasp.org.br/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/Yona-Friedman_Democracia.pdf
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Os piores ditadores
foram legitimamente eleitos

Assim mesmo, atenção!!!
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[previous pages]

Promenade Museum 
[Musée 
Promenade], 2015

> download  
[in Portuguese]

 

Slide Shows
Films, 2010-2011

Information 
Laws 
Pauvreté 
Things to use for 
yourself 
Utopia Station
Information

Watch them here.

http://memorialdaresistenciasp.org.br/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/Yona-Friedman_Museu-de-Passeio.pdf
https://www.youtube.com/playlist?list=PLH8lNGbWEaLF5twWv-EfRXwduwHHUzx0r
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Understanding museums as metaphors for 
thinking out the city, Friedman devel-
oped a series of proposals for cul-
tural spaces produced with temporary, 
adaptive and collectively-built struc-
tures based on simple instructions and 
on reusable materials such as card-
board, Plexiglas, wire and wood.

In his view, buildings were not as im-
portant as the objects to be presented. 
For that reason, he chose the street 
as the quintessential public and dem-
ocratic place for creating collabora-
tive spaces of urban intervention.

Friedman criticized institutions that 
offered visitors ready-made answers, 
and proposed instead museums built by 
the people and for the people. His 
first design in this vein was the Mu-
seum of Simple Technology in Chen-
nai, India, built by local residents 
on the basis of techniques and in-
structions included on the Communi-
cation Centre of Scientific Knowledge 
for Self-Reliance manuals.

In the following years, he proposed 
further ideas that transferred the 
leading role to the individual. Such 
is the case of the Street Museum, 
which in each new iteration calls the 
local public to exhibit in Plexiglas 
or cardboard boxes the objects they 
would like their neighbors to see.

He also proposed the Graffiti Museum, 
in which plastic sheets set up in 
temporary structures take all visi-
tors’ graphic interventions.

Doing without all built spaces, he 
designed an Open Air Museum for the 
Île Seguin, in the outskirts of Par-
is. In the open air museum, large-
scale patterns and images would occu-
py the landscape itself.

In the project for a Promenade Mu-
seum, the exhibition takes place as 
one walks through urban space. The 
idea of building less and less also 
led him to propose his so-called ico-
nostases, structures made of diverse 
materials that can be easily handled 
in order to serve as supports for ex-
hibits. A metal version was used in 
what he called Museum without Build-
ing – a design for a public space 
which would be open for exhibitions, 
debates, meetings and the discussion 
of new ideas.

estrutura irregular

dentro

acesso

passagem

ver

C
U
L
T
U
R
A
L
 
S
P
A
C
E
S



54 55



56 57

ESCOLHEM-SE UMAS POUCAS ÁRVORES
OU POSTES
EM UMA RUA
OU EM UMA PRAÇA PÚBLICA
 

ENTRE ELAS, ESTENDEM-SE
TELAS
FEITAS DE PLÁSTICO FLEXÍVEL
TRANSPARENTE
FORMANDO, ASSIM,
UMA ESPÉCIE DE LABIRINTO
 

DEPOIS, CONVIDA-SE O PÚBLICO
A PINTAR GRAFITES
NESSAS TELAS
 

QUANDO AS TELAS ESTIVEREM
TODAS GRAFITADAS,
INSTALAM-SE TELAS NOVAS
 
E AS ANTIGAS SÃO CONSERVADAS
EM UM ARQUIVO

 
Graffiti Museum, 
undated,  
photomontages  
and drawings  
by Yona Friedman 

[previous pages] 

Museum of Simple 
Technology, 1987, 
Chennai, Índia
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[above]

Yona Friedman  
in the Musée sans 
bâtiment, 2018,  
at Cneai in 
Pantin, France

 
Street Museum, 
2012-2013, at CNEAI 
in Chatou, France

 
[above]

Open Air Museum 
[Musée a l’Air 
Libre], undated. 
Photomontage by 
Yona Friedman of 
the Île Seguin, 
on the outskirts 
of Paris, France

 

 
Iconostase #2 (carton 
& serigraphy), 
2012- 2016, at Cneai 
in Chatou, France
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One of Friedman’s proposals for turn-
ing territories into museums are the 
so-called “Nazcagrams”, whose name 
derives from the geoglyphs found in 
Nazca, Peru. Seen from on high and 
several kilometers long, the large-
scale images fill the landscape in an 
open-air exhibition.

The diagrams, shown by Friedman in 
sketches and collages, resemble an-
imals and mythological beings such 
as the “licorne”, a character that 
recurs in and is representative of 
his work: “I like unicorns: they do 
not exist, and so they are peaceful.” 
Friendly, elegant and always femi-
nine, they are the main characters 
in a series of short stories nar-
rated and illustrated by him, such 
as La licorne nage dans la merdemots 
(which is difficult to translate due 
to the play of words, but can be ap-
proximately rendered as The unicor-
nia swims in a sea of shit-words).
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ture finds itself plunged in words 
that, like those used in politi-
cal discourse, are so abstract that 
she has come to lose their effective 
sense. In order to criticize empty, 
opaque words, the unicorn decides to 
keep silence from then on.

Friedman is emphatic in affirming that 
his character, although fictional, is 
not utopic, because it is an expres-
sion of his fatigue in dealing with the 
social and political structure of the 
modern state, which ignores citizens’ 
actual needs and bases its actions on 
abstract concepts, such as the finan-
cial market, success and wealth.

All of Friedman’s production is ad-
dressed to the common citizen, the 
man in the street. In the street it-
self, the unicorn acts as a kind of 
public platform for debate which can 
be activated, modified and complement-
ed by those who use it. It is used for 
discussions about the function of the 
museum and the importance of social 
participation in the construction of 
more democratic spaces.



62 63The unicornia  
swims in a sea of 
shit-words, 2021

Free adaptation  
by the Memorial 
team from the short 
story La licorne 
nage dans la 
merdemots

[right]

Drawing by Yona 
Friedman, undated

[next pages]

Drawing by Yona 
Friedman from La 
Grand Licornerie, 
2010, artist’s book
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Flag, 2021 

Based on Friedman’s proposal for 
a museum without a building in the 
city, we invited casadalapa and Paul-
estinos collectives to carry out a 
series of urban interventions in our 
neighborhood. The first of them took 
place in the Memorial da Resistên-
cia’s building, with the installa-
tion of a flag made from one of the 
“Democracy” comics, a work by Fried-
man published in 2011. Throughout the 
exhibition, poster panels with other 
drawings will also occupy the walls 
and facades of downtown São Paulo, 
always accompanied by the flag.
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CNEAI

The Cneai is a national center for 
contemporary art which for twenty 
years has been inviting both emerg-
ing and renowned artists whose art 
engages with societal issues. Their 
works reflect their sensitivity to all 
areas of human activity. Committed 
to the creation of communities, the 
Cneai fosters the financial and cul-
tural empowerment of artists within 
the framework of collaborative and 
interdisciplinary practices: pub-
lishing, graphic design, digital cre-
ation, social work, writing, music, 
production, etc. The Cneai is com-
mitted to the promotion of culture 
beyond the market and the develop-
ment of new models for production and 
transmission of artistic forms, par-
ticularly those that disrupt estab-
lished categories. It reaches out to 
all audiences at every stage of the 
creative process (from meeting with 
artists to exhibitions). The Cneai 
is located at the Cité internationale 
universitaire de Paris, Maison Inter-
nationale, the International Univer-
sity Campus in Paris.

FONDS DE DOTATION DENISE 
ET YONA FRIEDMAN

Fonds de Dotation Denise et Yona 
Friedman is the exclusive represen-
tative of Yona Friedman and his work. 
Its purpose it to ensure the preser-
vation of Yona Friedman’s works by 
ensuring accees to the material for 
researchers, by loaning works to pub-
lic exhibitions and promoting publi-
cation and public dissemination.

MEMORIAL DA RESISTÊNCIA

The Memorial da Resistência de São 
Paulo’s task is to cherish and pre-
serve the memories of political re-
pression and resistance in republican 
Brazil (1889-now), especially re-
garding the civilian-military dicta-
torship (1964-1985).This is done by 
means of education and research, as 
well as organizing thematic exhibi-
tions guided by the defense of citi-
zenship, democracy and human rights.
From 1940 and 1983, the Memorial da 
Resistência building housed the São 
Paulo State Department of Political 
and Social Order (Deops-SP), one of 
the most violent political police 
bodies in the country. This is why 
our location has major historical and 
symbolic value.
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